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Mill O’ Forest Nursery

                      Parent’s Handbook

                      2022/23

-----------------------------------------

Ensuring Children are at the

HEART of everything we do.

Honesty, Equality, A caring attitude, Respect, Trust

Mill O’ Forest Primary

Woodview Place

Stonehaven 

Aberdeenshire

AB39 2TD

01569 690520 (school)        690523 (nursery)

Milloforest.sch@aberdeenshire.gov.uk
Milloforest.nursery@aberdeenshire.gov.uk
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  Mill O’ Forest Primary School
Woodview Place

Stonehaven

AB39 2TD
Telephone - 01569 690520
E mail - milloforest.sch@aberdeenshire.gov
Information Line - 0870 054 4999  pin number  2250

Website -www.milloforest.aberdeenshire.sch.uk
Dear Parent,

Welcome to Mill O’ Forest School and Nursery. I hope that our partnership will be productive and enjoyable. Mill O’ Forest is a school and nursery where pupils and staff alike are valued and treated with respect and where individual educational needs are recognised and met. We take pride in the fact that this is a happy and industrious school. 

We are eager to foster a good relationship between home and school, as this enables every child to derive maximum benefit from his/her education. We feel it is important for parents to understand the aims and organisation of the school. This handbook explains what you can expect of Mill O’ Forest and indicates what you can do in the way of partnership, help and support to ensure we work together for the benefit of your child.  

We hope you find our handbook clear and informative. We look forward to a long and happy association with you and your child over the forthcoming years. In the meantime, please do not hesitate to contact us should you have any further questions. We will be extremely happy to help.

Yours sincerely

Trish Marchant

Head Teacher

Please note – “Parent” includes guardian and any person who is liable to maintain or has parental responsibilities (within the section 1 (3) of the Children (Scotland) Act 1995) in relation to, or has care of a child or young person.

Please note that whilst all information within this booklet is correct at the time of printing, it is possible that some items may change during the course of the year.
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School Contact Details
Head Teacher     
Trish Marchant

School name   

Mill O’ Forest School

Address         

Woodview Place

                     

Stonehaven

                

AB39 2TD
School Number 
 01569 690520   
Nursery Number  01569 690523
Website - www.milloforest.aberdeenshire.sch.uk


Email Address - milloforestsch@aberdeenshire.gov.uk

Type of School – Mill O’ Forest school is a Primary school with nursery

Present Roll Nursery 57               Primary 291
Denominational Status – Mill O’ Forest School is a non-denominational school.

The school does not teach by means of the Gaelic Language.

All Aberdeenshire Schools are co-educational, providing education for all.

Parent Council Chairperson – 

Adverse weather and emergency closure - www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk/closures
Information Line - 0370 054 4999    (Pin number 022250) 

Please see page ___ for further information regarding adverse weather and emergency closures.
Local Area Office 



Quality Improvement Officer


Stonehaven Education Office


Ms Kay MacDonald
Queens Road




Based at Stonehaven Education Office
Stonehaven
Kincardineshire
AB39 2QQ
Tel: 01569 766960
Contact details for Director of Education and Children’s Services

Mr Lawrence Finlay
Woodhill House
Westburn Road
Aberdeen
AB16 5GB                    01224 665420
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Choosing a Nursery for your child is an important decision and therefore we hope this prospectus will answer any questions you may have. However, no prospectus can take the place of coming into nursery and meeting the children and the staff. So, if you are unfamiliar with the nursery and would like to see us at work, you are very welcome to call us on 01569 690523 to make an appointment to visit. As many parents/carers prefer to register their child, for their pre-school year, at the nursery of the school their children will go to, we understand that it is important to get a feel for the school too. Therefore, parents/carers are welcome to visit both the school and the nursery. 
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The nursery is part of Mill O’ Forest Primary School and provides part-time pre-school education for children aged 2 – 5 years. The school and nursery are situated in the town of Stonehaven, which lies fifteen miles south of Aberdeen.  Originally a fishing community, many of the adults now work in local businesses whilst most travel into Aberdeen to work. The nursery is purpose built and has a kitchen, snack area, nurture area, toilets, shower room, cloakroom, office and a library.  Accessibility is excellent with the nursery and the school both on one level. We have our own outdoor play area which has a safe play surface, a mud kitchen, climbing frame with slide, and many resources which we call “loose parts”. Loose parts are open ended resources allowing the children to use their imaginations to direct their play.  The children also enjoy large, open playing fields, in addition to a partially covered courtyard which connects us to the main school.
The nursery is currently staffed by an Early Years Senior Practitioner, who is responsible for the day-to-day management of the nursery, two Early Years Lead Practitioners, 8 Early Years Practitioners and a Support Worker who all work a variety of full and part-time hours.   All staff are registered by the SSSC and work as Key Workers, assigned to children in COLOUR groups.  Every member of staff has a responsibility for the welfare and academic needs of the children however your child’s Key Worker has responsibility for reporting your child’s progress, updating files, contributing to Seesaw (our on-line portfolio) through recording observations and suggesting next steps for you to help with at home.   The nursery team work together, sharing planning ideas and child observations to ensure the children have a voice in how their nursery is shaped and resourced with consistent, high quality, engaging activities offered daily.  We are regulated by the Care Inspectorate who inspect us every 2 years.  The last inspection carried out focused on 2 areas, quality of care and support and quality of management and leadership.  In both areas we were given a score of 5 – very good. Due to the impact of COVID -19 the normal pattern of inspections has been changed.  
  Staff  
School
Ms. Trish Marchant 


Head Teacher
Mrs Louisa Farquhar


Depute Head Teacher

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Nursery

Mrs Jackie Leith



Early Years Senior Practitioner
Mr Paul Gray & Mrs Anne Ritchie       
Early Years Lead Practitioner
Mrs. Heather Hay                      

Early Years Practitioner
Mrs Lisa Ruickbie



Early Years Practitioner
Mrs Lynne Watson

          

Early Years Practitioner
Mrs Nicola Corrigal
          

Early Years Practitioner

Mrs Carol Eddie                         

Early Years Practitioner

Mrs Maria Kurouva



Early Years Practitioner

Miss Shona Ross                                   Early Years Practitioner

Miss Danielle Pirie



Early Years Practitioner

Mrs Michelle Officer


Early Years Support Worker

Mr Gordon Dart
                   

Janitor

   The Nursery Sessions and Hours  
Morning Session:
   
between 0800 to 1300 (0845-1155 Core)
      Afternoon Session:       between 1300 to 1755 (1300-1610 Core)
          All Day Session:         between 0800 to 1755 (discuss with staff)
It is important for your child to be in the nursery by the recommended time to benefit fully from the nursery experience and we ask you to be punctual for drop off and pick up times. We are sure that you will appreciate the importance of continuity and routine in establishing your child at Nursery. If you have chosen   core hours then the sessions times are 0845 to 1155 or 1300 to 1610.  In the mornings you can drop your child off at 0800 (by arrangement) or 0845. In the afternoons, drop off is at 1300 we will open our doors at 1610, 1710 and 1745 for pick up.  You will be asked to provide a time you will be picking up, in order that we can ensure we have the correct staff:child ratio in place to accommodate this. The children are dropped off and picked up from the nursery garden gates.  We have 3 gates and you will be advised which gate your child should come through at induction.  Please wait at the gates for staff to welcome you in.  Many thanks.
    Vision, Values and Aims   
Our Vision Is 

To be a fully inclusive nurturing learning community aiming for the highest standards of individual achievement in work, life and play.  

Our Vision Is 

Based on the shared HEART values of Honesty, Equality, A Caring Attitude, Respect and Trust.

To achieve our Vision we 

· Work as a whole school community to ensure everyone is included, nurtured and respected.

· Learn through a variety of relevant and challenging experiences 

· Share responsibility for our learning with talking about how we learn and our next steps.

· Make the best use of our school, grounds and community to make our learning better.

· Promote a healthy lifestyle including physical, emotional and mental wellbeing.

· Recognise, promote and celebrate our successes and achievements developing different skills to help us in life, learning and work.
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Absences
If you are aware that your child is going to be absent from nursery, please let the nursery staff know beforehand.  Should your child have an unexpected absence, for example through illness, please telephone us on 01569 690523, as soon as possible. Failure to contact us will result in us calling you as per our Absence Policy.  
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 All Children have the right to play (Article 31 UNCRC)
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Holidays
At Mill O’ Forest Primary Nursery we operate on 2 contracts.  The first is Term Time Only and means that the children on this contract (which parents have chosen) follow the school session.  The second is All Year which operates for 46 weeks per year, closing for 2 weeks over Christmas and New Year.  We also close on public holidays and for staff training. (In-Service days) If you have chosen All Year you are entitled to 25 hours of nursery each week for 46 weeks.  If you have opted for term time you can have up to 30 hours per week over 38 weeks.  When choosing sessions and accepting offers, parent who do not take their full entitlement may not be able to pick up additional time over the year, as we cannot hold spaces for you.   Most parents chose the Term Time option, especially if they already have school aged children. Term dates can be found by following this link:
 https://www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk/schools/school-info/school-term-dates/ 
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We have comprehensive security procedures in place to maintain a safe and secure environment for our children and staff. Our nursery door is alarmed and entry to the room can only be accessed by intercom from the family centre entrance or through the school. Our garden has 3 gates which are fitted with safety handles and the children are instructed not to open them (these cannot be locked as they are fire exits). Whilst indoors and out, learning and play is always supervised.  Our staffing ratio is 1 adult to 8 children (aged 3-5) and 1 adult to 5 children (aged 2-3).    Over the last 2 years Covid restrictions allowed us to reflect on our drop off and pick up procedures and due to parents not being allowed into the school building we changed to using our nursery gates for access.  This has had a very positive impact for the children’s safety and independence and therefore we are going to continue with this format from now on.   However, we still have an open-door policy and therefore if you wish to come in an speak to a member of staff, please let us know and we can arrange a suitable time.
Identification Badges
All staff wear ID badges in and around the school clearly stating their name and position within the setting.
All visitors, temporary staff, contractors, students and parent helpers are issued with ID badges when they enter school and are also required to sign the Visitors’ Book.  

Health & Wellbeing
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Mill O’ Forest Nursery we are committed to ensure the health, safety and welfare of all our children, parents/carers, employees, volunteers and helpers. The children will be taught about various aspects of Health and Safety following school and local policies. They will be expected to follow safeguarding rules to ensure a happy, safe and successful time is enjoyed at Mill O’ Forest Nursery.  The safety of the children is our first concern and we would ask that parent/carers co-operate with staff in our efforts to help the children to, “care and take care” of each other.
Please ensure that:

· Children are brought in and picked up by a responsible adult, (someone over 16 years of age) and signed in by nursery staff before entering the nursery garden.  Parents should never put a child into our garden if staff are not in attendance.
· Staff are advised who is picking up your child and should this change you MUST contact nursery or school to inform us
· Children should be collected promptly at the end of each session.  If there is an emergency and you are going to be late, please contact us as soon as possible 
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Fire Drill

Fire notices are displayed in all areas of the nursery and a fire drill is practiced regularly. The nursery children evacuate the building, along with the school pupils and staff. Aberdeenshire’s Health and Safety Policy is available for your information. Should you have any queries please make an appointment to discuss these with the Head Teacher.
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Admission to Nursery

Parents/carers will find notice of exact enrolment times in the local newspapers, schools, playgroups, town’s library and Aberdeenshire Council website. Enrollment is completed on-line in January of each year for admission in August.  Parents are asked to select 3 settings for their provision and should give as much detail as possible when completing the on-line form.  All applications are gathered centrally, before being issued to the school of your first choice.  The Early Years Senior Practitioner will allocate spaces following the criteria laid down by the local authority.  Parents should note we can not always meet your first choice in setting or sessions however we will discuss this with you.  Entitlement is for a maximum of 30 hours free childcare, not the setting or the sessions, however we do our best to accommodate parents wishes if possible.
Parents/carers considering enrolling their child at Mill O’ Forest Nursery, out-with the normal enrolment time should first contact the Early Years Senior Practitioner, Mrs Leith to discuss a way forward.  
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Why have an Induction Programme?
In line with our Primary School Policy at Mill O’ Forest we wish our children to have a smooth transition into their nursery class as possible. To ensure this, we have an Induction Policy which is subject to regular review.
What is Induction?

Induction is the educational and administrative process through which children and their parents/carers are introduced to our school and welcomed into our school and nursery community.  It is the first step in the involvement of child, parents/carers and staff working in partnership. Promoting a partnership approach starts at nursery and is developed through time.  This partnership will fulfill our aims of creating a happy environment and developing each child’s full potential. 
Who does the Induction Programme Involve?
Parents/carers have a critical role to play as you provide the constant element in your child’s experience of transition from one setting to another.  Your in-depth knowledge of your child’s needs to be shared with the nursery in the form of a Care Plan or Child Plan.

Young children have limited life experience upon which to draw to help them cope with new demands.  They need social and emotional support to enable them to adjust to 

· temporary separation from the family

· a new social context

· the range of new challenges they encounter in a new educational setting.

Therefore, we start children in small groups and at reduced times.  As the children settle, they are introduced to larger groups and longer periods of time to ensure they can come together as a class.  This support is vital if children are to feel confident and secure enough to learn. Early Years Practitioners have a crucial role to play in introducing children and parents/carers to the education system.  Experiences in the nursery will mould and shape attitudes to learning – “Play is a Child’s Work” (Realising the Ambition, 2020 cites Froebel, 1826)
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Settling In
At Mill O’ Forest Nursery we follow best practice and settle new children into our setting over a period of sessions and following national GIRFEC principles we go at your child’s pace.  
In the weeks before your child starts at Mill O’ Forest Nursery you will be invited to attend a parents induction meeting followed by two Play and Stay sessions with your child and a 1 to 1 meeting with nursery staff to discuss your child’s plan. This gives children, parents/carers and Mill O’ Forest staff an opportunity to get to know each other and for you to see nursery.   At the first session you will receive your child’s Induction Pack and will be forwarded this handbook via email.  All completed packs should be returned to the nursery at your first Stay and Play session, along with sight of your child’s birth certificate and 2 utility bills.  You will then be given a date for you to come into nursery to meet with staff to go through your child’s Care Plan.  This is another opportunity to discuss any individual needs your child may have and ask any questions regarding the nursery and our practice.   
Day 1 - During this time we will work in partnership with yourselves to get to know your child and it is hoped that he/she will happily separate from you and able to stay on their own for a reduced period of time.  Initially, the session will start out in the nursery garden and if you feel your child is struggling you are welcome to come into the garden and offer reassurance.  Staff want children to happily separate from their parents and carers, making this first session a positive one so that he/she will be excited to return the following day.  
Day 2  - one again your child will attend a reduced session with the format being the same as Day 1.  
Day 3 - we hope that your child is happy and settled into the nursery and ready to start full sessions the following week. Flexibility is very important at the beginning to effectively meet the emotional needs of children. It may be worth considering building up to five sessions over the first few weeks or collecting early from daily sessions.  You may feel this is a slow process however we have found time after time that it is vital to both the children and the nursery staff in ensuring a happy start to nursery and your child’s emotional well-being is important to us all.   It should be recognized that during the past 2 years children have not been able to mix and socialize as much as they have in the past and for some this will be a huge undertaking, therefore small steps moving forward in a nurturing way can only benefit you and most importantly your child.
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Our day-to-day contact with you at drop off and pick up is very important.  Talking together and sharing experiences helps us to build a professional relationship to help with the care of your child.

You can help by supporting us to encourage your child to:

· come into the session on time and be able to change his/her shoes and take off/put on his/her jacket independently.  Therefore, it is important to chose suitable footwear for both indoors and outdoors
· use the toilet independently 

· use cutlery (knives, forks and spoons)
· wash and dry hands (currently the children are encouraged to do this task several times in one session following Covid guidance)
· look after nursery resources 

· share and take turns

· learn staff and friends’ names (Staff are address using their Surname)
Be proud of them and all that they do and take part in.
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We have an on-line journal called Seesaw, which records your child’s nursery journey, observations and achievements.  You can download the Seesaw App and work in partnership with us to support your child’s next steps.
During the summer term you will have the opportunity to attend a parent/carer consultation when we can discuss your child’s progress.  Pre-school children receive written feedback of their progress and achievements as well as information to help further support their learning journey before they transition to Primary 1.  
We hope to be able to invite parents/carers to a variety of events including: Open Evenings, Share a Story and ‘Explore and Share’ sessions during the year when you will have the opportunity to look around the Nursery and explore the learning that takes place. 
Please note that general information, will be sent out to you via Seesaw in the form of newsletters, notifications, observations etc. The staff are available at the end of each session to discuss the progress your child is making and to give you the opportunity to discuss any compliments/concerns you may have regarding your child. Photographs and images are protected, so please refer to your permission slips for guidance.  Nursery photographs should never be posted on any social media platform.
Nursery staff start to transition the children into the Primary 1 area over several sessions towards the end of term 3 and continue in Term 4. Our transition programme allows for every child to have a “taste” of P1 before moving on with nursery staff supporting them throughout.
Mill O’ Forest enjoys a close working partnership with the health visitors, local nurseries and playgroups, and in most cases, children, parents/carers and teachers are already familiar with each other.  
Partnership between Nursery and Home is key to a happy and fulfilling time at nursery for all.  
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PTA 
 There is an active PTA at Mill O’ Forest. Many fundraising events take place throughout the year, such as, beetle drives, discos, quizzes and craft fairs. The major event of the year is the May Fair, which is looked forward to with great anticipation. Mill O’ Forest is very grateful to the Parent Council for its valuable support. In Nursery, as well as in the playground, you will find notice boards about the P.T.A. and the Parent Council. We also have a community news board with useful information.
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Parent Council
All parents/carers of children at Mill O’ Forest Primary and Nursery automatically become members of the Parent Forum. An Annual General Meeting is held in September and a Parent Council for the new school year is then formed. The previous Parent Council sends out letters to the Parent Forum inviting parents/carers to consider making a nomination to the new Parent Council. The aims of the Parent Council are laid out in the constitution:
· To promote and encourage better understanding between home and school

· To advance the interests of the school and the welfare of its pupils

· To identify and represent the interests of parents/carers on the education provided by the school

· To support the work of the Parent Teacher Association

· To be prepared to become involved in the appointment of staff to the Senior Leadership Team.
This group has a facebook page which you can join.
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The Curriculum at Mill O’ Forest Nursery
Children come to nursery, full of curiosity about the world around them. The vital contribution of pre-school education lies in developing and broadening the range of children’s learning experiences, to enable them to become successful learners, confident individuals, effective contributors and responsible citizens. Our children are enthusiastic learners and thinkers, who look forward to each day at nursery and who ultimately look forward to going to school. 
At Mill O’ Forest Nursery the curriculum is flexible and child centered. Children learn through active, purposeful play, interacting with their peers and staff.  Each nursery session encourages children to make their own choices as well as contribute their opinions, thought and ideas.  Activities include craft, Makaton, painting, construction, outdoor play and learning, yoga, snack, table-top games and ‘together time’ when we gather to enjoy stories, news and singing.
Our nursery is health promoting and has worked alongside the Primary School to achieve seven Green Flags, as awarded by the Eco School Initiative and our recognition of commitment as a Rights Respecting School. 
In the nursery learning is planned reflecting on the Curriculum for Excellence early level experiences and outcomes and progressions to meet the interests and the learning needs of all children. The learning experiences are based on key aspects of children’s development and learning. These are:
· Numeracy

· Literacy 
· Health and Wellbeing

· Technologies

· Religious, Moral and Personal Education

· Social Studies

· Science
· Expressive Arts

The children are involved in planning through the use of talking tubs, mind maps and floor books.  Throughout the week the children’s progress is assessed and recorded in their Seesaw account for you to share and work in partnership with nursery to help with next steps to allow your child to reach his/her full potential.
“Play encompasses children’s behavior which is freely chosen, personally directed and intrinsically motivated.  It is performed for no external goal or reward and is a fundamental and integral part of healthy development which seeks to improve play experiences for all children”.

National Strategy for Play 2013
How can I help with my child’s learning?

· Share and read a story everyday
· Work on independence skills – dressing/undressing, using cutlery, independence in toileting
· Share posts from Seesaw, and discuss the photos, ask about their friends, what they have been learning about
· Encourage your child to have responsibilities around the house – setting the table, tidying up after themselves
· Reduce screen time for all and enjoy chatting and playing together
[image: image39.jpg]


[image: image40.png]


Information Communication Technology
Mill O’ Forest Nursery is very well equipped with I.C.T. resources and makes effective use of them in enhancing the quality of learning and teaching.  
[image: image41.wmf]
I.C.T. is much more than computers and ipads, and therefore the children have access to an interactive smartboard, programmable toys including radio controlled cars, etc. The children are taught to use I.C.T. thereby enabling them to use it as a tool in developing their skills across all aspects of the curriculum. 
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· Literacy

· Numeracy

· Co-operation

· Problem-solving
· Turn-taking

· Decision-making

Seesaw is our online journal which is used daily by staff and pupils to inform and update parents about what we are learning.  If you sign up to the scheme you can download the App and we will give you a unique id number for your child.  Click and go!  The children love being filmed and photographed during nursery and post as they go.
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The Eco School Initiative is an international programme designed to encourage whole-school action for the environment. At Mill O’ Forest environmental awareness and action are an intrinsic part of the life and ethos of the school, engaging children, parents/carers, staff and the wider community.

The Eco School Initiative is a recognised award scheme that accredits schools who make a commitment to continuously improve their environmental performance. In 2005, Mill O’ Forest gained the programme’s most prestigious award, the Green Flag, and in 2007 we were delighted to earn our second Green Flag.  Most recently, the school received its seventh Green Flag in summer 2019.
Each year a new committee comprising pupils from Primary 2 to Primary 7 is elected. The committee also has four staff members and enjoys the support of parents and the Horizon Group, The committee meets on a regular basis. Pupils set an agenda together, take minutes and decide on action to be taken, before feeding back the information to each class. Pupils from the committee eagerly pass on information to the nursery and help them to take part. 
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Rights Respecting School
Mill O’ Forest has received recognition of commitment as a ‘Rights Respecting School’.  This is a nationwide award scheme promoting the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child as the basis for enhancing learning, teaching, ethos, attitudes and behaviour. A Rights Respecting School teaches children and young people that they have rights under the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child. From this starting point they also learn their responsibilty to respect others' rights in all relationships in the community. 
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                                          Health Promoting School
Realising the Ambition : Being Me, 2020 states – Play is essential for children’s health & wellbeing and Mill O’ Forest school and nursery Health Promoting. This means we are a school in which all members of the school community work together to provide children and young people with positive experiences, which promote and protect their health and well-being these include:

· the creation of a safe and healthy school environment
· access to energetic outdoor play daily

· the provision of appropriate health services 

· the involvement of the family and wider community in efforts to promote health. 

The nursery children are encouraged to help prepare snack thus developing in them an awareness of healthy foodstuffs and an understanding of hygiene safety.
In nursery the children will receive a snack of fresh fruit or vegetables funded by the Scottish Government.  The morning children will receive a hot lunch from the school kitchen and the afternoon children will be provided with a substantial snack.  Menus will be sent out via Seesaw.  It should be noted that there is only 1 lunch choice, and it could be 2 or 3 courses.  As the school kitchen is not available to nursery in the afternoon the menu will be different, however the kitchen staff endeavor to provide a hot soup to the afternoon children.  Lunch is served at 1200 for the morning children and in the afternoons at 1430.  The afternoon time has been chosen to ensure all children can have the snack and it is served early enough not to impose on your family meal times.
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The children are given the opportunity to brush their teeth at nursery and will be included in the national Childsmile initiative. Parents/carers have the right to request their children do not participate in this at nursery and you must let us know if this is the case. This activity is closely supervised by nursery staff who are trained and effectively supported by a dental nurse from ChildSmile, Aberdeenshire Council’s Oral Health team.   

Sun Protection
It is a parental responsibility to apply sun cream to your child before they arrive at nursery.  We have a very sunny garden and although we provide shade it can still be very hot in the summer months.  Therefore, it is essential that you protect your child.  For children who attend full days parents should provide cream, clearly labelled in their bag for reapplication throughout the session. 
 Exercise – Indoor and Outdoor Play 
At Mill O’ Forest Nursery children are encouraged to participate in energetic play, indoors and out. Opportunities are given to develop gross motor skills and to gain an understanding of health and fitness, for example through riding bikes, scooters and playing ring games. We have a climbing frame with slide thus enhancing children’s ability to run, jump, balance and climb. At all times, children are closely supervised by nursery staff. Nursery enjoys PE lessons in the school’s gym hall, each week. Please ensure your child comes to nursery suitably dressed each day. In the interests of safety, we ask children to wear trainers or gym shoes and trousers or leggings. Please also ensure they bring a waterproof jacket suitable for all weathers.  Outdoor shoes are not worn in nursery and we ask that you supply a pair for indoor use only (slippers/crocs are not suitable).  If it is a particularly sunny day please ensure that sun cream is applied before your child leaves home. Hats, sunglasses, gloves and scarves should also come with your child, as the weather dictates.  It is vital that your child is dressed appropriately to allow them to enjoy outdoor play in all weathers.  Covid-19 guidance has seen nursery children outdoors most of this year and it has proved to be a very positive experience for the children who have enjoyed the environment, space and bringing the indoors out whilst keeping everyone safe!  
As an extension of the learning in nursery where possible we like to take the children on excursions, perhaps within the campus or further afield.  If we are leaving the school grounds, be it a walk in the local area or further afield on a bus trip, we ask parents/carers to help with supervision when out and about. We provide high visibility vests for the children to wear and have all-in-one suits to keep us dry.
Some examples of past outings are - autumn walks in Dunnottar Woods, a visit to the beach and shopping down in the town.

Parents/carers are always notified of trips out with the school grounds. 

Health Care
Sickness and Injuries
If your child is taken ill, or is injured at nursery, the severity will be assessed by trained staff who all hold first aid certificates, and, if necessary, parents/carers will be contacted. In the event of an emergency, we are sure you will appreciate appropriate medical assistance will be requested before parents/carers are contacted. However, this will take place as soon as is possible. Bumps, cuts and bruises may initially be treated by staff. Parents/carers of all children requiring First Aid treatment at nursery will be notified and given a form, detailing circumstances of the accident/incident and the treatment given.  Should a child sustain a bump to the head, parents/carers will be contacted by phone as soon as the child’s needs have been met. It will then be your decision as to whether or not you come into nursery to pick up your child.
Children who have been sick or have had an upset stomach (diarrhoea) can NOT return to nursery for 48 hours after the last bout of illness.  (48 hours clear) 
Covid-19 : children have any of these symptoms he/she could have covid and therefore need to follow current guidance:

· New Persistent cough

· High Temperature
· Loss or change to taste and smell
Children under the age of 5 are vulnerable to Kawasaki disease, this is a strain of COVID-19
Symptoms may include:

· High temperature that lasts for 5 days or more

· A rash

· Swollen glands in the neck

· Dry cracked lips 

· Red fingers or toes

· Red eyes 

Emergency Contacts
Parents/carers are required to provide emergency contact addresses for their child in the case, for example, of them becoming unwell while at nursery during a parent’s/carer’s absence from home. Parents/carers should make their child aware of this arrangement. Parents/carers will be asked to ensure one of their emergency contacts is within the town of Stonehaven. This is to ensure your child can be collected in the event of nursery having to close due to adverse weather conditions.

Everyone has a responsibility to protect children from harm.  School staff are in a unique position to contribute to the protection of children and must share concerns with appropriate colleagues and agencies. Indeed, staff have a legal obligation to do this. Every school has a designated officer who has been specially trained to listen to concerns and act accordingly. At Mill O’ Forest Nursery and Primary School the following staff are designated: 

Ms. Trish Marchant, Head Teacher
Mrs Louisa Farquhar, Depute Head Teachers.
Mrs Jacqueline Leith, Early Years Senior Practitioner 
Unless satisfied that a child has not been harmed or is at risk of being harmed, the school must relay their concerns immediately to the social work service and/or the police.  Social work and the police will determine when and how the child’s parents/carers and other services are to be informed of the concerns.

Should you wish to talk further about Child Protection and the safety of children please feel free to contact the Head Teacher.

Please be assured that confidentiality is always respected. Adults working in the nursery setting are privy to a considerable amount of personal information about children and their families. Therefore, information is only shared on a ‘need to know’ basis, and only when appropriate.
                           Praise and Discipline

At Mill O’ Forest Nursery, we create a safe, nurturing environment, conducive to learning for all children in our care. Helping children to behave in an appropriate manner is a joint responsibility between home and nursery. 

We all respond well to praise and encouragement and the nursery staff use every opportunity to make the children feel valued for their achievements.  We would ask that you praise them if, for example, they master a new skill, behave well or cope with a difficult situation.  Children need praise, encouragement and recognition to give them confidence to try new learning skills.

In the case of a child experiencing behavioural problems the nursery staff will monitor and discuss strategies which could be implemented to help the child.  We will update their care plan and discuss our concerns. Nursery staff and the Head Teacher will always seek to work in partnership with parents/carers, and where appropriate other agencies, in order to effect the best possible outcome for the child. The nursery staff are skilled and experienced in helping children to cope with feelings of frustration and aggression.  Praise and encouragement are used to build self-esteem and to promote a willingness to share, to co-operate and to be tolerant of others.

Educational Psychologist

The Educational Psychologist works in partnership with nursery staff. During routine visits to the school the nursery staff can meet with the Psychologist to discuss concerns about meeting the needs of individual children. Many of these meetings are informal and aim to develop strategies the staff can use to bring about positive change. To do this the Psychologist may spend time observing in nursery to help assess how different circumstances and teaching approaches impact upon learning and behaviour.
Should concerns for individual children persist the nursery staff, in consultation with the Psychologist and the Head Teacher, may request the permission of a child’s parents/carers to hold a formal consultation meeting. This is a problem-solving discussion, led by the Psychologist, with the school staff and sometimes other professionals for example Speech Therapists, who may be able to help. The aim is to agree a plan of action to bring about positive changes for the child. 
Parents/carers who have concerns about their child should, as a first step, discuss them with the nursery team. Priorities for the Psychologist’s work in school and nursery are negotiated between the Psychologist and the Head Teacher. 


Policy

The nursery is committed to a policy of multi-cultural, anti-racist education giving equal opportunities to all regardless of race, creed, gender, disability or class.  By helping the children come to understand that they are all valued members of the community we believe they will in turn value and respect others.  Our aim is to foster open minded, tolerant attitudes which the children will take with them through life.
Reporting of Racist Incidents

The nursery takes seriously any reported racist incidents. Within the nursery’s approach to promoting positive discipline a record of all racist incidents is maintained and each incident fully investigated.

Nurseries and schools are required to notify the local authority of any racist incident.
Equality and Fairness

In line with the school, the nursery has a policy for Equality and Fairness. This policy permeates all curricular areas and is at the heart of all we do at Mill O’ Forest. The policy is available for parents/carers to read, as is the case with all other policies. 
Staff In-Set Training
It is Aberdeenshire Council policy that certain days are set aside during term time for staff courses. This ensures staff are kept abreast of latest developments in educational thinking. Please note the nursery dates for In-Set training are the same as those for the school. Parents/carers will be informed of dates in plenty of time to make arrangements for care on these days when the nursery will be closed. 

Car Parking
Parents/carers should note that the car parks on either side of the school are for the sole use of Mill O’ Forest Primary and the Family Centre staff.
We also ask that consideration is shown towards those requiring disabled spaces and parents should not use these spaces unless they are in possession of the relevant badge. 

          Inclement Weather
On snow days every effort is made to treat the playground as soon as possible. The main priority is to salt/sand the main entrances followed by access routes. We ask therefore that you and your child are mindful of this and take care crossing the playground on the way to and from nursery.

There is a policy for closing the nursery in the event of extreme weather. Procedural guidelines have been produced by Aberdeenshire Education Department and are available to parents/carers. Should it be deemed necessary to close the school the Head Teacher will place the information onto the Aberdeenshire School Telephone Information Service as soon as possible. Information can also be heard via the Internet, through accessing:

www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk/closures/index.asp
All parents/carers are asked to provide an emergency contact address within Stonehaven as soon as the children begin nursery in case of evacuation.  
 Further Information  
If you require any further information, please do not hesitate to contact the school office on, 01569 690520 or the nursery on 01569 690523.  Please understand that the nursery phone is not always manned if we are busy with the children.
Meet the Team
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Mrs Leith
Early Years Senior Practitioner
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Mr Gray

Early Years Lead Practitioner
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Mrs Ritchie

Early Years Lead Practitioner



	[image: image11.jpg]



Mrs Ruickbie

Early Years Practitioner
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Mrs Corrigall

Early Years Practitioner


	Mrs Watson
Early Years Practitioner
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Miss Ross

Early Years Practitioner
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Mrs Hay

Early Years Practitioner
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Mrs Eddie

Early Years Practitioner
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Miss Pirie

Early Years Practitioner
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Mrs Officer

Early Years Support Worker
	
Mrs Kuruova

Early Years Practitioner


We have some very simple but important rules in nursery, and these are:

· Kind Hands

· Good Listening, looking and sitting
· When inside use Walking Feet

· Share and take turns
And lots of washing hands!

Please take the following to nursery with you every day!
A jacket for all weathers!  Following guidance, the children are outdoors playing and learning every day and they therefore require a cosy jacket which caters for all weathers.  For this we have puddle suits however they are waterproof but not warm.  If you have a spare suit and want your child to wear it at nursery, please pop it in the bag and let us know.  
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

When you start nursery please bring some gym shoes, preferably with Velcro fastenings so that your child can take them on and off independently and welly boots.  We will also need you to take in a change of clothes. These should be placed in a bag, clearly labelled.  If your child is not independent in using the toilet remember to include nappies/pull-ups, wipes and nappy sacks in your bag and check supplies daily as we are unable to store these items in nursery. 
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If your child requires any medications, all attempts should be made to administer these at home.  If this is not possible, please speak to staff.  

Comments, Compliments and Complaints
Mill O’ Forest Nursery is committed to delivering a quality service to all our users and we aim to take effective action to ensure standards are upheld and welcome any comments, compliments or complaints you may have.
Aberdeenshire Council policy on Comments, Compliments and Complaints can be found at www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk. 

These friends help us learn in nursery every day:

	

      Safe Sunny
	
             Healthy Harry
	
              Active Archie



	

Nancy Nurture
	
              Achieving 
Aaron
	
          Responsible 
Ruby

	

Rachel & Robbie Respect

	                 Including

                 Everyone!


“Play is often talked about as if it were

a relief from serious learning. 

But for children play is serious learning. 

Play is really the work of childhood”.  
Thank you for taking the time to read our nursery handbook and we look forward to getting to know you and your child.

The Nursery Team  

You can also access the following websites to find information on any aspect of Scottish Education and how you can support your child:                   www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk/parentscarers/index.asp
www.parentzonescotland.gov.uk  Alternatively, you can contact Parentzone by telephone on, 0131 2440956.
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